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  ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

                                                                                      April 6, 2017
Approved by: ___________________

Date: _________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Michael McGovern; Richard Haskins; 
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present: Albert Weems; Lance Anderson, Heritage Design Group; Roselind and

                               Michael Black, William Gordon, Patrick Doherty
7:30 pm- Public Hearing: Special Permit
                5 Torrey Road
                Roselind and Michael Black

R. Deschenes read the public hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Roselind Black gave a brief introduction of herself and her request to open a small business out of her back yard allowing for additional income while enabling her to raise her family. She is requesting a special permit to teach others how to work with horses and ride them. She has two horses and would not teach more than a few lessons a day. She noted that she would also like to offer therapeutic lessons to veterans. She is certified and the state had already visited the site.  She found out through the town that if she had owned 5 acres it was a “by right” use but has less than the required.
R. Deschenes asked for verification on how many horses they had, how many lessons she hoped to teach per day, and how many acres she actually owned, and it was answered they owned just under 3 acres and there were two horses and a pony. She also did not plan on more than a couple of lessons per  day. 
R. Deschenes asked for a site plan and she noted that she thought there was one provided and did not have one with her. L. Dahlin noted that one had not been submitted. The Board found they would look at the site on the site visit.

R. Deschenes questioned sufficient parking and was told that there was plenty of off road parking.

M. McGovern questioned the size of the barn and was told it was a 3 stall barn with a second barn that had been turned into a round pen. There was adequate storage for about 200 bales of hay and shavings. M. McGovern wanted to understand how many horses total would be on the property including boarders as he was concerned with expansion. It was answered that they were boarding but it would only involve the 2 horses and the pony and would not grow. M. McGovern wanted them to know that rule of thumb was 
1 acre per horse and they were pushing it as it was. The applicant agreed.
M. McGovern added that perhaps by next meeting they think about hours of operation. He explained that they should consider the flow of activity as it was in a residential neighborhood. M .McGovern also questioned if the manure was being hauled out and it was answered yes and that they were going to start composting.
It was discovered that M. McGovern was a neighbor to the applicant though not within 300-ft. He noted to the Board that the property was in fact immaculate and he had no issues and did not need a site visit. 

All those present in favor or opposition to the petition:
Karin McLeery, 260 Manchaug Road. She was not for or against the petition but wanted to understand what composting involved as there was concern with areas of wetlands that abut both properties.

Joan and John O’Rourke, 2R Torrey Rd., had concerns with the smell, the flies, and the traffic. They noted that there were 3 other neighbors who were interested in the same and they were questioning if this approval sets a precedent. It was noted that one of the neighbors already had one horse and the manure stunk in the summer and doors couldn’t be left open due to flies. Rumors were heard that M. McGovern himself was putting up a barn as well in which M. McGovern responded that at one time it was discussed but was no longer the plan. M. McGovern then recused himself from the board on the matter as he wanted no hard feelings with the neighbors. 
J. O’Rourke noted that he felt that the site was too small.

R. Deschenes asked the petitioner how long they have had horses and or had been at the location and the petitioner, emotionally upset, noted that they had called the town prior to purchasing the property and that this was her dream. Her husband noted that they had been there since July and said that the horses were okay to have but they needed permission to allow people in. Roselind Black, still upset, spoke to the Board and the abutters noting that she was taking the proper steps to insure the manure and waste were removed and some composted, and “as much as it seems small to them (abutters), I have been doing this for 20 years……... and will maintain it with upmost respect for both the town and the neighbors”.  She ended by saying that she did not want to make the neighbors uncomfortable in their homes but just wanted to help the community and veterans.
R. Haskins noted that a site visit should be performed together prior to the next meeting which R. Deschenes agreed and questioned scheduling for the week before. 

M. McGovern, 234 Manchaug Rd. asked if he could speak and noted that he knew the horse business and if managed correctly, flies were not an issue if area was kept extremely clean.  At one point while M. McGovern was addressing the abutters, R. Haskins asked if he was speaking as a Board member or as a neighbor in which it was responded that he was speaking as a neighbor, had recused himself, and had the right to say anything he wanted. R. Haskins informed him that he used the term “we as a board” and wanted to make sure he was representing himself and not the Board. It was responded that he was just as affected by this as anyone in the room, and that the Board “should see this place because it’s immaculate”.  M. McGovern continued to speak to the abutters and began to discuss site visit protocol and he was reminded that he was on the line between speaking as a Board Member vs. neighbor and perhaps it would be best that he hold his discussion outside of the meeting. 
J. O’Rourke wanted the petitioner to known that she had not had an issue with flies coming from the property. 
James McCleery of 260 Manchaug Road noted the cleanliness but said what they notice is the odor during periods of time. L. Dahlin reminded the abutters that horses are an allowed use but what was in front of the Board was the business. R. Haskins questioned if they were giving lessons now and it was answered that currently they were to a few people they knew. R. Haskins responded that “the facility itself, the horses, and the coming and going occasionally of students probably wouldn’t change other than an increase in student population by a few here and there. “But to Lynn’s point and when I was thinking about horses, flies and smell, nothing is going to change from what you have right now. The horses are permitted, and the special permit is for the lessons”.
Larry Wiersma, 21 Torrey Road, questioned if the business was approved for the 2-3 horses and business progressed, could it grow to 6-8 horses, increasing the number of lessons during the hours 7am -5pm at night. R. Deschenes noted that conditions can be placed upon an approval. Michael Black added that they did not have the space for more horses.  R. Deschenes responded it was not really the number of horses the abutter was concerned with, but the number of lessons. Roselind Black responded that she only had the two horses “and in Massachusetts you can’t work them more than 5 hours a day without a break”. It was her plan to work her horses 2 hours each, per day alternating them on the hour. L. Dahlin noted that hours had not been discussed and for the Board, questioned weekends and it was responded they would offer on Saturdays.
Site visit was scheduled for Saturday April 29th at 8:30am.

R. Deschenes again asked for the petitioner to provide a site plan.

R. Haskins motioned, R. Deschenes seconded to continue the public hearing to May 4, 2017 at 7:30pm.
M. McGovern retakes his seat on the Board

8:00 pm- Public Hearing: Variance

                27 Galaxy Pass: Building B

                William Gordon

  Signage variances

Submittal: Updated Graphic Plan 
R. Deschenes read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Patrick Doherty spoke on behalf of William Gordon and explained that Dr. Gordon would be utilizing two-thirds of the space in Building B for a specialty dental office. He submitted a new rendering of the signage as the Planning Board had noted that the previously submitted plan was confusing as far as calculations for the components of the signs. He noted past approvals from this Board and reviewed why it was felt this property had hardships. 
1. They had not wanted to create a sea of parking while going through the sp. permit process and 

               had buildings along the Rte. 146 frontage not typical as those that utilize strip stores. 

2. Separate entrances along Rte. 146 and Boston Road 

3. Located on a forty-five (45) acre parcel.
It was their opinion that the sign bylaw was appropriate for a smaller lot but not appropriate for this property making it unique. It was stated that the entrances from Rte. 146 and Boston Rd. were a distance from the Building. Pictures were shown to the Board of north and south bound travel patterns showing the difficulty of seeing the building. He also noted the business offered 2 specialties with signs for each and noted that applicant needed to get that information out to potential customers which is why they were proposing 2 signs for both front and side of the building. Patrick D. added that after speaking with the Planning Office there was somewhat of a precedent  that informational signs are not considered signs such as the Market 32 Bakery, pharmacy or product signs and did not require variances though they were asking for variance on these signs. He added that the sign sizes were identical to what the Board granted for the two front buildings. He felt they were tastefully done and potentially smaller than other signs in the area.
Dr. Gordon stated that they offered two services and it was critical that they got the word out.

R. Deschenes asked if in the past it was P. Doherty who petitioned for the signage. Pat Doherty noted that the graphics did show a future tenant which through discussion with L.Dahlin could not be approved under this application (as applied for) but was still there to show for future. R. Deschenes questioned if the applicant moved on and took the signage with him where that left the future tenant and L.Dahlin stated that the approval stays with the space. She also brought to the Board’s attention the Planning Board’s commentary which questioned an option of combining the two specialties on one sign creating less signage and it was responded by the applicant that according to the sign designer the information would be too small to read.

M. McGovern asked if there was any way the Board could approve for the whole building which was 90% done because personally he found it tasteful and in character with what was there. Talking it through he agreed that it in fact could not be done but suggested to P. Doherty to be mindful in future to avoid this from happening again. He questioned what the bylaw allowed (one wall sign and one freestanding) and what was being requested (2 free standing if allowed by developer and one sign for each specialty on both the front and side walls of the building.) M. McGovern asked how many entrances into the business and was told one. He also felt that the signage was important to a business and the building was large and the signage was in character with what was there. He liked what was going on at the mall and that it was an asset for the town. M. McGovern asked if it was the Planning Department request to use one “larger” sign and it was answered no, it was suggested that perhaps they just combine the information on one. 
P. Doherty read the commentary and said he was surprised about what he read as it was J. Hager’s suggestion to apply the way they did using the logo (tooth) as the sign and the other as informational, not regulated under the sign bylaw similar to the pharmacy and bakery on the grocery store. He noted also that if they combined the two signs they would be requesting 40 sq. feet in size which would not match the 20 sqft. future tenant sign.
Dr. Gordon noted that they could have kept the two spaces separate but chose to combine the specialties as it made more sense to bring them together.

R. Haskins noted that he was only one vote but personally he was okay with the signage but he did have a concern with the ability to have a sign because of precedent “you can have as many informational signs on a building you want whether it’s “lettuce. Tomatoes, fillings on the top teeth, or fillings on the bottom” He added that he would have to dig into that and talk with the Town Planner. Pat Doherty noted that those informational signs were on the graphics presented for Market 32 who “only requested” a second wall sign on the side wall and size variances. R. Haskins noted it was definitely worth a look back in history to see what happened. 
R. Deschenes asked if they were going to be on the front free standing sign  and it was noted yes but it didn’t do them any good because it wasn’t informational in nature as they were calling themselves Bay State Dental Group. 
L. Dahlin noted that they were allowed to place informational signage on the inside of their windows facing out and it was answered that they did not want to congest the windows.

L. Dahlin asked which direction they were hoping to attract attention on Rte. 146 because northbound you can’t see the building and it was noted that when you turn into the property from that direction you will see it. L. Dahlin noted the hardships required for a variance and was looking for as much information the Board could use to make that determination. P. Doherty responded by saying the Board could use similar language as before, the property has two separate entrances, location, shape and size of buildings, and no visibility from either point of access and is the largest shopping center in its zone. 
R. Deschenes noted that he understand the need for signs but was not sold on this one being seen while driving down the highway and bringing people in. The co-applicant noted that he traveled the highway ensuring that he would be able to see the sign which is why he was willing to move forward with the high rent. While addressing the power of “word of mouth”, M. McGovern noted that his dentist had no signs and a long waiting list. R. Deschenes agreed. The co-applicant responded that his word of mouth wasn’t really there yet as he was young and starting out. 
R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the public hearing to May 4, 2017 at 7:35pm

8:30pm- Public Hearing Continued: Sp. Permit

                143 Leland Hill Road

                Albert Weems
R. Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the public hearing to May 4, 2017 at 7:40pm due to lack of quorum

Board Business:

Approval of Minutes 

McGovern motioned, R. Haskins seconded and the vote unanimous to move the approval of minutes to the May 4, 2017 meeting.

.

8:35pm - Meeting Adjourned 
Respectfully submitted,
Lynn Dahlin

BOA Secretary
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